Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 14, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 14, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were David Nickerson, Steve Ober and Andrew Livernois. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment
- None.











 










2.0 Public Hearing Re: Mokler Discretionary Barn Easement – To be rescheduled. 








 

 

3.0 Ian Raymond Re: Energy Efficiency Conservation Block Grant (EECBG) – Mr. Raymond informed the Board that 1.2 million dollars in economic stimulus funds have become available with a $400K cap per municipality.  Mr. Raymond noted the EECB grant application deadline is January 2010 with the grant to be awarded in March.  Mr. Raymond stated the grant requires 2-3 years worth of energy inventories for the buildings.  Mr. Raymond asked the BOS if the Energy Committee should pursue insulating the Highway Garage.  Chair Livernois stated a Structural Engineer might need to be hired to check the Highway Garage, so the Board can decide how large of a project they would want to pursue.  Selectman Nickerson noted that the Building Committee is currently looking at the Highway Garage and cold storage.  Selectman Nickerson stated some of the Building Committee’s members want to add to the existing structure and others would like to start new.  Chair Livernois stated he feels insulating the Highway Garage would be worthwhile and the BOS should find out how much a Structural Engineer would cost to hire before moving forward.  TA Veloski was asked to look in to hiring a Structural Engineer and to check with the Town’s Finance Officer on a possible funding source. Decision to be made next week.  John DeSilva stated the Life Safety Building would like to see radiant heat tubes used instead of forced hot air because the system would heat the equipment and not just the air.  Ian Raymond stated he would look in to the radiant heat tube system’s efficiency statistics.  Ian Raymond noted that the Town was awarded the Municipal Energy Assistance Program (MEAP) grant but a contact person is needed.  Chair Livernois made a motion to appoint Ian Raymond as the Town’s representative to the MEAP. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Ian Raymond informed the Board that he is working on an Energy section for the Town’s Master Plan and is trying to open the programmable thermostats up to the public because only seven thermostats have been installed. Mr. Raymond noted that Cab Vinton asked for energy suggestions and the Energy Committee has recommended that the insulation in the attic be rolled out with an insulated trap door.  The BOS thanked Mr. Raymond.  








4.0 Department Updates   
  







  4.1
Fire Department – Chief John DeSilva – Chief DeSilva stated last Wednesday the Fire Department received a Unit Citation and two Class II Medals of Valor during the State’s Annual Awards Ceremony.  Chief DeSilva asked if a decision was made regarding a Town credit card. Selectman Ober stated he feels the issue should be addressed again and the BOS should trust their Department Heads. Chair Livernois noted the Department’s have accounts already with various companies.  Chief DeSilva stated currently he books flight and rental cars on his own credit card
then waits to get reimbursed which is not fair.  Chief DeSilva noted the card could stay at the Town Offices with checks and balances for use.  Chair Livernois stated he is okay with the travel aspect and feels with the appropriate controls, a credit card could work.  Selectman Nickerson stated he has seen too many people get in to trouble with a credit card, its human nature.  Selectman Nickerson suggested asking Finance Officer McGee to meet with the Board again for further discussion.  Chief DeSilva offered to get examples from other Towns of their credit control measures i.e. how much and who.  Chair Livernois made a motion to move forward with getting a Town credit card with the details to be worked out in the near future. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed.  Selectman Nickerson was opposed to the motion.  Chief DeSilva expressed his appreciation for the Board’s support in the clean-up efforts at the Life Safety Building.  TA Veloski stated he has been working on coverage for the repairs with Primex Insurance.  The Board reviewed estimated for the shower ($4,965 dollars) and the kitchen/bathroom ($7,320 dollars).  Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the BF Construction contract in the amount of $7,320 dollars to fix the kitchen/bathroom. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Board is in agreement that the shower does need to be repaired as well and will check with FO McGee on funding.  TA Veloski noted another estimate is expected for the bathroom floor.  Chief DeSilva stated the vent cleaning is the last thing that needs to be done and everything else on the list were recommendations.  


              4.2 Police Department – Lieutenant Hankard – Lieutenant Hankard stated the level of stability at the Police Department is good and Sanbornton is filling the Police Details. Lieutenant Hankard informed the Board that they attended a Public Safety Day for Belknap County at Meadowbrook, where they displayed the “Idle Right” system. Lieutenant Hankard noted that only a ¼ tank of gas is being used during details. Lieutenant Hankard informed the BOS that regional testing (written test & agility) is being conducted which will give Police Departments a pool of candidates to help reduce advertising costs. Lieutenant Hankard stated the testing would help to fill the Patrolmen vacancy. 












5.0  Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (a) and (c) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 7:34 p.m. with DPW Director Thayer for his annual review. TA Veloski was also present.  Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 7:53 p.m. Chair Livernois announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously to seal the minutes, no decisions were made and Director Thayer has completed his one year probationary period.










 

6.0 New Business









  6.1
Huber Drive paving – DPW Director Thayer informed the Board that the section of Huber Drive he had planned to pave does not belong to the Town but Meredith. Director Thayer proposed paving a 3,000-foot section (from Mr. Oliski’s property to Leighton’s field) of Lower Bay Road instead and provided the Board with a $5K change order. Director Thayer stated $346,122 dollars has been spent out of the $400K appropriated, which leaves approximately $54K for road improvements in the spring.  Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the change order to eliminate the Huber Drive roadwork and add Lower Bay Road paving, in the amount of $5,000 dollars.    


  6.2
Carbide for DPW snow plows – Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to spend $3,024 dollars on carbide for the snow plows. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
  
              6.3
F350 sander parts –Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to purchase $1,850 dollars in new sander parts for the F350. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.










7.0 Old Business









  7.1
Bids for the DPW’s old snow plows – The Board reviewed two bids for the old plows. Director Thayer noted he changed the process mid-stream and proposed contacting the two people that bid, to request they re-bid on all four of the old plows.  The BOS agreed. 









  7.2
Disorderly Action Ordinance – The BOS tabled action and requested that Mrs. Rollins proofread the ordinance.



  



   7.3 Potter Conservation Easement – TA Veloski reported that the document is being sent back to Mr. Potter with the Attorney’s comments.  




  7.4
Huse Road signage – The BOS asked TA Veloski to check to see of the sign was placed at the top of the hill and if a couple of 15 mph signs can be ordered, for posting.  

8.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Livernois made a motion to accept the cash donation of $392.50 dollars for the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
9.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes - 10/07/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, October 7, 2009 with one change. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 7, 2009.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












     
10.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.  







11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – See table below. 





	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	15.002.000
	Powell, Kathy
	Timber Intent 
	Approved 


12.0 Correspondence










12.1 Sant Bani Re: Signs – The Board reviewed the letter from Ms. Dyment.  TA Veloski informed the Board that Director Thayer is addressing the issue.


12.2 Sanbornton Recreation – Youth Basketball – Sign ups on October 24, 2009 from 9:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. 








  12.3 Letter to Bureau of Traffic from the BOS Re: Lower Bay Road – The Board signed the letter.  









  12.4 Lakes Region Planning Commission (LRPC) appointment – Chair Livernois made a motion to appoint Carmine Cioffi as the Town’s representative to the LRPC. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
 


          




13.0 Town Administrator’s Report







13.1 ARRA funding bids – Have been advertised in the Union Leader and the Laconia Daily Sun. 









13.2 Bluegrass Band Re: use of the Town Hall – After brief discussion the BOS agreed to charge $25 dollars in the summer months and $40 dollars in the winter months, for use of the Town Hall.  TA Veloski was asked to notify Juliana Lonergan, so she can talk with the organization.  








13.3 Parker Hill Loop – Engineering – Jim Bouchard is finalizing plans.  



14.0 Selectmen’s Reports








14.1 Assessing Office
- The BOS complimented Assessing Assistant Jutton on all of the fine work he has done in the Assessing Office.







 


15.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 21, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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